SMARDEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD ON

4th MAY 2017 AT 7.30pm IN SMARDEN CHARTER HALL


Present:	 8 Parish Councillors and the Parish Clerk, Charlie Simkins - Kent County Council, Geraldine Dyer – Ashford Borough Council, 51 Parishioners. The Chairman of the Parish Council, Mr John Lowings, was in the Chair.


1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies Jocelyn and Roger Craig


2. LIST OF DEPARTED

John Lowings read the names of those who had died in the past year.  A few moments was taken to remember them.

3. MINUTES OF THE LAST ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 4th May 2016 were available to all present and had been published on the parish website. The minutes of the meeting were agreed. 

It was also agreed that in future copies of the Minutes would not be printed but available on the Parish Council website.

4. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT   John Lowings reported on quite a varied year:

John reported that there in this last year the nation has celebrated the Queen’s 90th Birthday. There was a Service and Procession in Church and an Exhibition in the Zion Chapel. Both were wonderful occasions.
The Gladman news has continued and Sarah as Parish Council will report on this separately. 
The Post Office is a major item. Jocelyn Craig is the Chairman of a Working Party set up by the Parish Council.
The Parish Council looks after important Parish facilities such as Minnis and Cornes Meadow. Part of these properties leased to Sports Association.  
Parts of the equipment at the Playground needs to be repaired. The annual insurance inspection has revealed certain matters to be put right. 
The Parish Council are fortunate to have a very conscientious street cleanser in Vivienne Bromley and John gave thanks to her. She makes sure dog bins are emptied and dog litter collected by ABC.
5. PLANNING Sarah Ellison gave the following report:

The Ashford Borough Council Local Plan is now in its final stages with proposed revisions and the plan is for it to go to the Council’s cabinet in June.  If this is achieved it will go out for public consultation to the proposed revisions in early July for a minimum of 6 weeks.   As things stand at the moment it is thought there will be no changes to the residential allocations in Smarden from the existing 25 houses on the land adjacent to Smarden Charter Hall.  It is  understood that there is frustration within the community at the slowness of this process but it has to be stressed that all the policies contained within the document must be sound and stand up to scrutiny at the eventual Local Plan examination by Government.  Significantly more land has had to be allocated for development than in the draft plan of last year to take into account the new household projection forecasts and to try and address the 5 year housing land supply issue.  All this has taken time.  As the plan moves towards adoption it starts to attract more weight in decision-making.     Until the revisions have been seen we cannot be totally sure that this is the case.

Sarah confirmed that the Local Needs Housing does not form part of the Local Plan and the Parish can elect to undertake a survey and pull together a proposal for if it is felt that there is a need demonstrated in the future.
Sarah clarified how the initial preparation of the Local Plan began. Some people were unaware of the consultation process which lead to the preparation of the Local Plan which took placed May 2014.  At the time we followed Borough Council’s guidelines on advertising the event which was in line with every consultation in the Borough.   Of the sites submitted by landowners the three sites which were favoured in order were Mill Lane, land adjacent to the Charter Hall, and Ware Field, Copper Lodge Farm.  All three of these sites received over 25% each of the vote for development.  ABC rejected both Mill Lane, and Ware Field on sustainability issues but the landowners could appeal this decision during the first consultation period last year.  It was during Christmas 2016 that the difficulties started.  The Parish Council were advised by ABC that they considered the land adjacent to the Village Hall to be sustainable for 25 houses and they believed that if the Parish Council united behind this it would be enough to fight the Gladman planning application, which the Parish Council were aware was coming in for 50 houses.   On the basis that the Parish had not objected to this site and there was a huge mountain to climb it was decided this was the best course of action as united the Parish had a better chance of winning.   Subsequently, ABC who had originally confirmed they would be objecting to this application, called Geraldine, myself, and Catherine in to tell us they had changed their mind.  The basis for this was the loss of the Tenterden Tilden Gill appeal and they panicked into believing they would lose all appeals.  SPC stood firm and said they would continue to oppose the 50 houses and support the Local Plan for 25 houses.  The Parish Council secured the backing of the ABC elected Planning Committee who agreed that one could not produce an Emerging Local Plan just to discard its contents within a couple of weeks of publication.  The Planning Application was refused at Committee.  It is now going to Appeal later in the month which is held by the Planning Inspectorate, at which ABC have no influence other than to state why the application should be refused and the Appeal dismissed.  Both sides can produce barristers and fight their corners.  It is up to an independent Inspector to decide.     The Parish Council still believe that the right course of action has been taken. The Parish Council can only make the best call it feels is right, and the Parish Council still believe it has made the right decision in using the emerging Local Plan as the main set of tools to fight these predatory planning applications.  This is a document produced through consultation and is plan lead.  An inspector has to take note of this.
Amongst other contributions, as part of the 106 contributions for the 25 houses, The Parish Council have secured a Local Open Space adjacent to the village hall giving a protective boundary around the Charter Hall and the street.   This will be maintained by an external Management Committee and funded by a lump sum payment when the houses are sold and an annual sum from the adjacent new houses.  It is also protected by a Covenant which states it is for recreational and amenity purposes only.
Of course, the Parish Council understand that some Parishioners believe that the PC should have objected to 25 houses on a single site.  The PC might have been able to do this had the PC not been faced with the Gladman planning application for 50 houses at a critical time.  The PC believe that if it had gone down this route, Gladman or any development would have taken advantage of the Parish, and would have said the Parish were anti any development, were indecisive on where or how many houses were wanted, and generally considerably weakened our ability to fight any application.    It is considered that it has been demonstrated that the Parish are open to sustainable development, have worked with the Borough Council, and have achieved development on one of the 3 top sites as rated at the consultation.  This should be taken into account by an Inspector.
The Parish Council continue to be consistent in that it objects to any development which does not form part of the emerging Local Plan in its entirety.    As the Local Plan process grinds forward the argument used regarding lack of housing numbers becomes weaker and weaker.  ABC believe they have got it right this time, and we must support this.
The Parish Council has reconsidered that issue of a Neighbourhood Plan again.  There is   pressure from Government on communities to produce one. However it has to run in tandem with the Local Plan, has to replicate the housing requirements contained within it, and allocate sites for development. It is a document to shape the future of our community, though leisure, business, sports etc.  It is very expensive to produce and takes several years if agreement can be reached within the community.  There are limited funds available, it is thought that approximately £9000 in grants and the remainder would have to be raised within the community or through the precept.  One way to cut costs is to potentially link up with other villages to spread the resource. A neighbourhood plan is a long hard task for communities.  CPRE have been very helpful in setting out the pros and cons!  It also relies on people within the Parish to work in committees to produce all the elements needed in conjunction with professional expertise which in part has to be paid for.  The Parish Council are open to views from Parishioners on this and are happy to discuss further if there is strong feeling that it should be discussed further.
Finally, when it comes to planning the Parish Council have limited powers.  The Parish Council do listen to Parishioners, but there is no point to the Parish Council objecting strongly to something if the local people, not least those closest to the sites who also object, do not support the Parish Council in sending in objections.  It is not acceptable to say ‘it won’t make a difference’, ‘I don’t want my name used’, ‘we will lose anyway’ etc.  This is not the case.  The Parish Council have proved the power of the people at the Committee hearing in Ashford over the 50 houses and that if enough people post objections, it makes a huge difference.  
There are likely to be more Planning Applications for open market housing developments within the Parish and if these are not wanted then objections need to be made to resist predatory development in the Parish.   

6. WEBSITE Gill Bromley gave the following report:
A new website is being prepared which will pull together a wide range of organisations. Geraldine Dyer has been helping with this. There will be links to clubs and societies.
Gill gave special thanks to Tony Richter and Tony Lush for their help.
Gill also gave thanks to Jan Barnes who has a Charter Hall mailing list, Eleanor Bliss has kindly taken on the role of Kentish Express correspondent.
The new forum of Next Door of daily text alerts and has been set up and there is also a well-managed Community Facebook page.
7. POST OFFICE John Lowings read out the following report prepared by Jocelyn Craig.
“Many of you will be aware that Jill Alanskas has advised the Parish Council that she intends to resign from her position as postmistress and close the shop by the end of 2018. Jill met the Parish Council in March and assured them that she fully supports the Post Office staying in Smarden and is keen to work with the Parish Council, and others to explore options for the future. She does not intend to resign until a decision is made about the way forward
We want to stress that the Parish Council is totally committed to the continuation of Post Office services in Smarden.  We are fortunate to have this facility as well as a butcher’s shop and 3 pubs.
Earlier this year, at the request of Smarden Parish Council, the P.O. and store was added to the Community Assets Register by Ashford B.C. The Register was established under the Localism Act 2012 to enable communities to better support and prevent shops, post offices, pubs etc.  closing down.  It enables the right to buy but more practically it ensures that community assets are recognised and valued thus reducing the likelihood of closure.  
However the Parish Council believes we have a rare opportunity to see whether there are alternative options to develop a new and improved community Post Office and Store fit for the 21st century. Whatever happens we want a Post Office and Store which is viable and sustainable in the long-term.
The good news is that the Post Office is doing very well and is not on a closure list.  It was voted ‘runner-up’ in the ‘Most Loved Rural Post Office’ category (Best Kent Rural Retailers competition)
We have therefore established a Working Group under the leadership of Jocelyn Craig to conduct an assessment of options suggested by parishioners.  John Lowings and Gill Bromley are on the team as well as Geraldine Dyer, our Borough Councillor.  The rest of the team are Pat Corcoran, Simon Dearing, Katrina Hoyle, and Caroline Parfitt who all bring experience of running businesses, marketing skills etc.  These are all people who have responded to parish council reports about the Post Office in the Parish Magazine and other media.   They have the time and skills to undertake the task.  Jill Alanskas will advise on Post Office matters.  

The Parish Council is leading the work and will consult the parish once the working group have identified any realistic options i.e. options which would not only ensure the Post Office remains open but options that would provide a better service

We anticipate that our options appraisal will identify one or two realistic options.  We will then conduct a detailed consultation with parishioners including a public meeting and survey.  Options will not be discussed publicly until the initial feasibility study/appraisal is complete.   Anyone wishing to make suggestions or comments at this stage   should put them in writing to Jocelyn Craig or John Lowings.  Reiterate that the Working Group has only just begun its work re options appraisal. Given the Gladman Appeal is top priority and given the result may not be known until the summer we do not anticipate having anything to report until later this summer or autumn.  
Please respect that aspects of this work are highly confidential.  While some options will not be feasible we respect the fact that parishioners have suggested them and that we will look into them.  

Meanwhile we are not alone.  Egerton are currently undertaking a similar exercise and there are examples across Kent where communities have established new and improved Community Post Offices and Stores.  When you are out and about you may wish to visit Benenden, Barham, Cobham, Ide Hill, Cliffsend, Chart Sutton or Teston which provide different but successful models.  Most importantly please use the Post Office and Store and continue to support our excellent butcher’s shop, 3 pubs and other community businesses.”

8. BONFIRE NIGHT COMMITTEE

It was reported that the 2016 event had been very well attended and that there as was £3,500 profit. Many people had been involved. Thanks were given to everyone who assisted. The Committee consisted of the Church, the Youth Club and the Sports Association. 

The next event will be held on 4th November 2017.

John gave special thanks to Gary Mitchell and Tony Richter.



9. SMARDEN SPORTS ASSOCIATION Gary Mitchell gave the following report: 
Gary reported that the building is very nearly complete. The first match will be held on Saturday. It has been a long project and Gary gave thanks to all of the donors. The official opening will be on 3rd June and everyone is welcome to attend. The Sports Association need to continue to fundraise that that it can continue running the building. Gary hoped that new members would join in.
The Beer festival in 2016 raised a net profit of £4150.
The Beer festival for 2017 will be on 4th, 5th and 6th August in the Flying Horse car park.
The Duck Race was a success.
Gary advised that he was stepping down in the Committee and thanked everyone for their support.
John thanked Gary for all that he does.

10. HIGHWAYS, LORRYWATCH and SPEEDWATCH Brian Bristow gave the following report

Brian reported that the roads continue to deteriorate. KCC have advised that they will not repair pot holes unless they are 2 inches deep. Their budget for potholes continues to decrease each year. Parishioners can report on line if they wish to.

At the Shenley Crossroads there has been a serious accident. The hedges have been cut back. The white lines have been repainted. The finger post is to be replaced.

It is thought that the Entrance Gates continue to help.

Speedwatch has helped in the 20/30/40mph areas. The Group set up in November 2016 and was operated by the Local Community. There are 9 in the group with only 2 Smarden residents. Simple training is available online if people wish to be involved. 

Lorrywatch is run by local residents.a group was set up in June 2014. Registered reports are set to the Senior Transport Manager at KCC. The number of cases reported has reduced from last year and this year it continues to reduce.

It was also reported that there are to be two new hangars at Headcorn Aerodrome to house the Transport Museum from Maidstone and also to house the Spitfire when it visits.

11. ASHFORD BOROUGH COUNCIL Geraldine Dyer gave the following report:


Geraldine advised that the new Local Plan had been delayed by complicated matters such as Chilmington Green and the proposed new Junction 10a to the M20.

She advised that Gladman had previously been successful with planning applications as the Council has not been able to demonstrate a 5 year supply of housing as Developers are not building the houses for which planning permissions has already been granted. 

Geraldine thought that ABC is a very good Council which is under resourced year on year.

Geraldine advised that a month ago she was advised that Smarden Bell Road is unclassified and known as C146.

Geraldine urged people to contact her is they have any matter where she can assist. Geraldine has surgery at the Charter Hall on the first Tuesday of the month.

She reported that a new college is to be opened in September under the Hadlow Group. A new microbrewery is opening in Ashford and the Designer Outlet Centre is to be expanded.

Geraldine clarified that the Drovers Roundabout is the responsibility of KCC not ABC and that the potholes continue to be the responsibility of KCC not ABC.
 Geraldine gave the following grants last year:
· The Pre-School money for a roof for an outside play area.
· The Queen’s 90th birthday celebrations.
· Post Office – for a leaflet of the services offered.
· Good Neighbour Scheme funding publicity.

Geraldine thanked Eric for all the work that he does and also to the Parish Council for their work. She also thanked Gary Mitchell for all of his work.

John added his thanks to Geraldine and commented that it is a real support to have Geraldine was a liaison with Ashford Borough Council.



12. ACCOUNTS

The unaudited accounts of the Parish Council for the year ending 31 March 2017 were available for inspection. 



13. ANY OTHER BUSINESS


None


Gary Mitchell thanked the Parish Council for all of their work.


John thanked everyone for their attendance.








There being no further business the meeting closed at 8.55pm.

